The Honorable Gina McCarthy Administrator Environmental Protection Agency 1200 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20460

August 27, 2013

Dear Administrator McCarthy,

Congratulations on your confirmation by the US Senate! We look forward to working with you and your administration in the years to come on our mutual goals of protecting our nation's water, air, and natural resources. Toward that end, we urge you to continue your support for the restoration and conservation of Long Island Sound, an Estuary of National Significance, and for the continued upgrading of our nation's wastewater infrastructure. In particular, we respectfully request that you include \$10 million for the Long Island Sound Restoration and Stewardship Acts and \$1.468 billion for the Clean Water State Revolving Fund (CWSRF) in your Fiscal Year 2015 Budget request.

As you know firsthand, Long Island Sound is a critically important national treasure whose watershed covers all or part of six states and an important driver of our regional economy. Ten percent of Americans live within an hour drive of Long Island Sound, and the Sound provides countless recreational opportunities for millions of people each year through its numerous coastal parks, boat ramps, marinas, waterfront hotels and restaurants. It should be no surprise that Long Island Sound contributes more than \$9.8 billion annually to the regional economy, supporting thousands of jobs in clean water dependent businesses including boating, commercial and recreational fishing, shellfishing, and tourism.

Recognizing its significant and unique ecological and economic value, the Sound was one of the first three estuaries recognized in 1985 under the National Estuary Program. Due to the region's long history of urbanized development, however, the estuary's watershed hosts some of the oldest wastewater infrastructure in the nation that is exceeding its design capacity leading to significant water quality impairments and diminished ecosystem health. These outdated facilities are a major source of the two major water quality impairments facing the Sound – low dissolved oxygen levels (hypoxia), and bacterial pollution that causes beach closings, which have tripled over the past two decades.

The States and local municipalities of New York and Connecticut have invested billions of dollars to restore the Sound's water quality and protect its coastal resources. Increased support from the federal government is urgently needed to match these state commitments to reach the goals of the Comprehensive Conservation and Management Plan (CCMP) and a clean Sound. The CCMP was developed by the Long Island Sound Study (LISS) in 1994 and is currently being updated to reflect new and emerging threats and to prioritize restoration actions.

Congress has enacted two authorizations to target federal funding towards the most pressing needs identified in the CCMP. The first is the Long Island Sound Restoration Act, authorized to provide up to \$40 million per year for projects to reduce nitrogen loading and improve and monitor water quality. The second is the Long Island Sound Stewardship Act, which is authorized to provide up to \$25 million per year for land acquisition and other efforts to protect and promote access to important ecological and recreational sites around the Sound. In addition, the CWSRF provides significant resources to Sound communities to construct needed sewage treatment plant infrastructure upgrades, and undertake new 'green' infrastructure solutions.

Unfortunately, federal appropriations have not come close to authorized levels for these important programs, and, in recent years, these programs have been targeted for disproportionate cuts. The Administration's FY14 budget proposes a 25% funding cut to the Long Island Sound program from \$3.956 million (FY12) to \$2.962 million, which is a nearly 60% cut from the \$7.0 million appropriated in FY10. This greatly reduces the ability to address the major impairments to the Sound, and is especially troubling when other ecosystem programs are proposed to receive funding increases under the same budget. The Administration's FY14 proposed budget also contains a 25% cut to the CWSRF, from \$1.468 billion (FY12) to \$1.095 billion. This will have a direct impact on regional job creation, as it is estimated that 30,000 to 47,500 jobs are created for every \$1 billion invested in the CWSRF.

These federal investments not only improve the health of the Sound, they help the region realize significant economic returns. It is estimated that every federal dollar invested in these programs leverages \$70 in state and private investments. These programs have also led to significant milestones, including the reopening of 2,500 acres of shellfishing beds in Hempstead Harbor, New York in 2011 that had been closed for nearly 40 years, restoration of Long Beach West in Stratford, significant additions to the Barn Island Wildlife Management Area in Stonington and the permanent protection of the 42-acre Griswold Airport property adjacent to Hammonassett Beach State Park in Connecticut - all of which provide public access to the Sound while enhancing critical nesting habitat for migrating birds.

Having made such significant gains, we cannot afford to lose momentum. State and local governments need adequate federal support to upgrade sewer infrastructure and restore Long Island Sound. Any further reductions in federal funding will cause costly delays to projects will improve the Sound's ecosystem and put people to work modernizing wastewater infrastructure.

Once again, as you begin to craft EPA's FY 2015 Budget request, we strongly urge you to dedicate \$10 million for Long Island Sound restoration, \$1.468 billion for the CWSRF and improve the programs' administration by requiring that states use 30% of this funding to provide grants, principal forgiveness, or negative interest loans to eligible applicants. This level of funding will ensure we can continue to put people to work restoring one of America's most significant estuaries.

Thank you for your consideration.

Sincerely,

Signatories listed alphabetical by organization

Sandy Breslin

Director of Government Affairs

Audubon Connecticut

Erin Crotty

Executive Director Audubon New York

Gail Robinson President

Ash Creek Conservation Association, Inc.

Janelle Robbins
Executive Director

Bedford Audubon Society

Loren Smith President

Buffalo Audubon Society

Ross J. Pepe President

Building Contractors Association of Westchester

and Mid-Hudson Region

Jeanne Alpert President

Central Westchester Audubon Society

Adrienne Esposito Executive Director

Citizens Campaign for the Environment

Ralph Suozzi Mayor

City of Glen Cove

Carol DiPaolo

Programs Director and Water-Monitoring

Coordinator

Coalition to Save Hempstead Harbor

Tom Andersen

Director of Communications & Outreach

Connecticut Audubon Society

Eric Hammerling
Executive Director

Connecticut Forest & Park Association

Amy Blaymore Paterson Executive Director

Connecticut Land Conservation Council

Capt. Grant W. Westerson

President

Connecticut Marine Trades Association

Tina Green President

Connecticut Ornithological Association

Jacqueline Talbot

Lower CT River Steward

Connecticut River Watershed Association

Ross J. Pepe President

Construction Industry Council of Westchester

and Hudson Valley Inc.

Susan O'Handley Co-President

Delaware-Otsego Audubon Society

Andrew Postiglione

Fiscal Policy Program Associate

Environmental Advocates of New York

Eileen Fielding
Executive Director

Farmington River Watershed Association

Cesare Manfredi

President

Federated Conservationists of Westchester

County

Susan Krause President

Four Harbors Audubon

Paul DeOrsay Executive Director Friends of the Bay

Patrick Comins President

Friends of Silvio O. Conte National Fish and

Wildlife Refuge

George Pombar President

Glen Head - Glenwood Civic Council

Patrice Benneward Vice-President

Glenwood-Glen Head Civic Association

Robert S. DeLuca

President

Group for the East End

Eric Swenson
Executive Director

Hempstead Harbor Protection Committee

Stella Miller President

Huntington Oyster Bay Audubon Society

Alison Guiness President

Mattabeseck Audubon Society

Suzanne Botta-Sullivan

President

Menunkatuck Audubon Society

Boyd McDonald

Principal Engineer & Client Service Lead MWH Americas, A New York Corporation

Donald Hohn Chairperson

Nassau County Soil and Water Conservation

District

Craig Repasz Vice President

New Haven Bird Club

Peter Baynes Executive Director

New York Conference of Mayors

Marcia Bystryn Executive Director

New York League of Conservation Voters

Stephen J. Acquario Executive Director

New York State Association of Counties

Debra O'Kane President

North Fork Audubon Society

Lisa W. Ott President

North Shore Land Alliance

Larry Federman

President

Northern Catskills Audubon Society, Inc.

Patricia Cerro-Reehil Executive Director

NY Water Environment Association, Inc.

Carter H. Strickland, Jr.

Commissioner

NYC Department Environmental Protection

Matthew J. Millea

Deputy County Executive for Physical Services

Onondaga County

Lynn Barber President

Orange County Audubon Society, Inc.

Jaime Van Dyke – Chair Paul DeOrsay - Vice Chair Rob Crafa - Coordinator

Oyster Bay / Cold Spring Harbor Protection

Committee

Howard M. Weiss, Ph.D. Senior Marine Scientist Project Oceanology Paul Gallay

Executive Director

Riverkeeper

Margaret Miner Executive Director

Rivers Alliance of Connecticut

Leah Schmalz

Director of Legislative and Legal Affairs Save the Sound, a program of CT Fund for the

Environment

Anne Swaim
Executive Director

Saw Mill River Audubon

Dianne Selditch Center Director SoundWaters

Jim Brown President

South Shore Audubon Society

Jennifer Herring President & CEO

The Maritime Aquarium at Norwalk

Chantal Collier

Director, Long Island Sound Program

The Nature Conservancy

Denise Savageau Conservation Director Town of Greenwich

Nancy Seligson Supervisor

Town of Mamaroneck

Joel D. Ziev, Ed.D

Town of North Hempstead

Neil O. Bergin Commissioner

Department of Environmental Resources

Town of Oyster Bay

Alicia Betty

Executive Director

Trust for Public Land, CT State Office

Elaine Phillips

Mayor

Village of Flower Hill

John Durkin

Mayor

Village of Roslyn

Mary Beth Decker

Research Scientist

Yale University, Department of Ecology &

Evolutionary Biology

Individuals

Louise Harrison

Conservation & Natural Areas Planning

Setauket, NY

Cc:

Bob Perciaseppe, Deputy Administrator

Nancy Stoner, Acting Assistant Administrator for Water

Ken Kopocis, Senior Advisor, Office of Water

Ellen Gilinsky, Senior Policy Advisory, Office of Water

Curt Spalding, Region 1 Administrator

Judith Enck, Region 2 Administrator

Mark Tedesco, Director, Long Island Sound Office